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Introduction 
I want to tell you how honored I feel to be invited to speak at this conference 
and how good it feels to be reconnected with old friends and colleagues in 
Prince George. In my 35 years at SFU, I've had many occasions to work with 
Prince George teachers, both here, and on the hill -- and so coming here again 
feels very special, very familiar. And I thank you for the chance to share some 
of my ideas about adult learners. 
  
In my teaching life, I've worked with learners of all ages, from the very 
"little" ones in kindergarten, who disarm you with their genuineness and 
frankness, to the graduate students that bring sophistication, wisdom, and not a 
little under-confidence to their studies, I have found that although each age 
group has its own idiosyncratic attributes, there are common principles of 
teaching and learning and interacting that apply across to them all. So while 
I'm this talk is really addressed to adult learners, you will find stories that 
include learners of all ages, since I believe that the principles of empowerment 
are the same for all.  
 I am very glad to have a chance to talk about empowerment -- a favorite 
educational buzzword, which I believe, is heard more in professional rhetoric 
than seen in classroom practice. This morning, I hope to put my own spin on 
empowerment, link it up with some principles of teaching and learning, look at 
some implications for practice and do this all before you faint from caffeine 
withdrawal, as I understand that a coffee break is your reward for your patient 
audience. 
A few months ago, I was invited to work with a group of kindergarten children, 
to demonstrate a teaching for thinking activity. I had arranged a series of 
photographs, showing human development from birth to old age, and I laid these 
out on the floor and asked the children to make some observations and to tell me 
what they saw. One little fellow told me, "Here he is when he is being born, and 
here he is when he's just little; and here he is when he's going to school; and 
here she is when she's getting married and here she is when she is real old." 
And he sat there, pretty satisfied with himself. Having heard this, another 
little chap put up his hand and said quite indignantly, "Wait a minute. You 
can't say here HE is when HE's a baby and here SHE is when she's married! When 
you're born a boy, you die a boy!" The rest of the kids sat there, looking wise, 
and nodding their heads in agreement. This made sense to them, except for Fancy, 
whose head was going from side to side. Ever the intrepid teacher, I moved right 
up to her and asked, "Fancy, you seem to have another idea." "Well," she said, 
"It's not true. You CAN say, 'here he is and here she is, cuz if you want to 
change, you can." Now I was mystified. What do five year olds know about such 
things? So I asked her, "Tell me how you do that, Fancy?" "You just go to the 
doctor and tell him to change your stuff!" 
It's fun to play with five year-olds, and even though my life now is arranged 
around writing schedules, the work I continue to do with students of all ages 
teaches me much about how students think and learn, and about the conditions 
that lead to their development of personal power. 



On another occasion, I was introducing an investigative play activity to a group 
of third grade students who had never before used play as a means for developing 
conceptual understanding, so this approach was quite new for them. I had brought 
with me some scraps of fabric and I asked them to arrange themselves in groups 
of four, and I distributed a bundle of these fabrics to each group and asked 
them to make some observations about the fabric.  
I had expected that their investigations would lead to further awareness of how 
fabric was made, particularly observations of texture, thread, color, print, 
elasticity, and other elements of fabric. Even though the children had no prior 
experience with cooperative group work, and even though they had no prior 
experience with play as a means of gathering data, they went right to the task, 
experimenting with the pieces of fabric, pulling, stretching, looking through 
the fabrics at the light, examining texture, print, color. They played with the 
fabrics for a long while and would have continued, had I not asked them to give 
me their attention, because I wanted to hear their ideas about what they had 
observed. In the first few responses, I heard about texture, thread, design. 
Then one boy said, "My fabrics make different sounds." Well, I had given this 
task to adult learners several times before, and no one had ever told me that 
fabrics made sounds and I did not have any idea what he was talking about. So I 
asked him to tell me more about the sounds his fabrics made. 
Well, this little guy went on to show me that when he put the fabric down on his 
desk, and scratched along the woof or the warp, sounds of a certain pitch were 
produced. What's more, he also showed me that when he scratched faster, the 
pitch was higher. And when he scratched more slowly, the pitch was lower. This 
boy was breaking new ground in the study of fabrics, and took the lesson from 
social studies into music and physics! It would have been easy for me to tell 
him: Andrew, this is social studies, not music! But this boy really had made 
some discoveries about how pitch is varied, how sound is produced, how music is 
made on stringed instruments, and all of this was done with -- fabrics!  
I believe that the ways in which teachers talk to students has a great deal to 
do with empowering or disempowering them. I also believe that the kinds of 
activities that teachers provide for students in a teaching context can either 
work towards their empowerment, or disempowerment. I hope to make this case 
before the coffee break. 
I want to shift the scene a bit now by telling two stories, in which the seeds 
of adult empowerment and disempowerment are seen. I think that the adult 
behaviors will be familiar to you, as I believe that you will recognize in these 
prototypes other adults who manifest these kinds of behaviors. 
There is a woman I know who is now in her middle age. She is gifted in many ways 
-- artistic, creative, musical. What makes her behavior singular is that she is 
unable to make a decision on her own, take a trip on her own, choose her own 
clothes, make up her own mind about anything. In terms of her ability to problem 
solve in a new and different situation, you would have to say that she was 
dysfunctional. What makes it possible for her to live her life as she does is 
her complete and total dependence on her kind, caring, but totally "in control" 
husband. In fact, when they go to dinner, he is the one who tells her what he 
thinks she should choose from the menu. "Dear," he says in the kindest, most 
paternal voice, "I think you would like the veal. Why don't you have the veal?" 
If you would ask her what she would do in a particular situation, she would have 
to turn to her husband for advice or for affirmation. You might say that she 
lives in a silk cocoon, with every material possession provided -- but without 
any sense of personal power. How did this intelligent and creative woman come to 
be so dependent? How did she learn to believe that she was not able to do things 
on her own? For surely she is one of the most disempowered adults I know. 



On the other side of the coin is one of my heroes, Richard Feynman, who is, to 
me, the embodiment of the "can-do" person -- one who is so empowered that never, 
in his lifetime, was he daunted by any task. Dr. Feynman, as you may know, took 
the Nobel Prize in Physics in 1965, and was one of the scientists who worked at 
Los Alamos during the development of the atomic bomb. In his remarkable book, 
Surely You're Joking Mr. Feynman, he relates numerous stories in which he showed 
that no problem -- even those not in his specific field of physics was beyond 
his reach. In fact, Feynman dazzled his colleagues with his accomplishments in 
detection, in breaking codes, in learning to paint and to play the bongo drums -
- all of which he saw as "puzzles to be solved" and more than anything, Feyman 
adored solving puzzles.  
I want to give you a direct quote from Feynman's book, which is one of my 
favorite stories from his life:  
"When we started to work on the atomic bomb projects at Los Alamos, all the 
secrets of the project -- everything about the bomb, was kept in filing cabinets 
which were locked with padlocks which had maybe only three pins. They were easy 
as pie to open. Los Alamos was a very cooperative place, and we felt it our 
responsibility to point things out that should be improved. I'd keep complaining 
that the stuff was unsafe, and although everybody thought it was safe, because 
of the steel rods and padlocks, it didn't mean a damn thing. Finally, some 
filing cabinets came which had combination locks on them made by the Mosler Safe 
Company. The filing cabinets were an immediate challenge! Naturally! I love 
puzzles! One guy tries to make something to keep another guy out! There must be 
a way to beat it! I had first to understand how the lock worked, so I took apart 
the one in my office. I thought I could do it, but I couldn't get anywhere. I 
bought a couple of safecracker books, but they were all the same -- not very 
helpful. They did tell me something about how to open ordinary safes, and that's 
quite easy to understand. But with the combination locks, I was stymied. I tried 
all kinds of tricks; I tried spinning the combination wheel very rapidly; I 
tried all kinds of things. I also did a systematic study -- for example, 
analyzing the numbers in the combination. With twenty numbers on a wheel of 100, 
that was 8,000 possibilities to try. Now, the question was how long would it 
take me to try the 8,000 combinations? I devised a system that would allow me to 
speed up the process and I practiced all the time on my own safe so I could do 
this as fast as I could. Like a guy who practices sleight of hand, I got it down 
to an absolute rhythm so I could try the 400 possible back numbers in less than 
half an hour. Pretty soon, I began to develop a reputation for opening safes and 
after a while, my reputation began to sail. Somebody would say to me, Hey 
Feynman. Christy's out of town and we need a document from his safe. Can you 
open it? 
What I believe this second story demonstrates is not only Feynman's thought 
processes showing how he managed to solve this daunting problem, but also his 
attitude towards the problem. Never did he think that he would be unable to do 
this successfully. Never did he give up. When things did not work, was not 
drowned in defeat, but open to trying some new strategy. His confidence in his 
ability to succeed never wavered. 
So, how do adults become empowered in these ways? And how is it possible for 
even intelligent persons to grow to believe that they have insufficient power to 
tackle a new and challenging problem? 
I first became interested in the idea of empowerment when I heard about the work 
of two researchers, Viktor and Mildred Goertzel, who set out to see if they 
could find some common threads in the early childhood experiences of those 
adults who had grown to eminence. In other words, in their studies of the 
childhood of eminent adults, would they find keys to help us understand what 



factors contributed substantially to their later development as people with 
considerable personal power? 
The Goertzels identified 400 eminent adults -- writers, composers, inventors, 
statesmen and women, scientists, artists, and the like, and began to sift 
through autobiographies and biographies to determine what conditions permitted 
these people to develop in these high functioning ways. One common thread these 
researchers found was that "by conventional standards, the attitudes of the 
family toward normal schooling was negative. In many instances, some of the 
children were never sent to school at all." 
I remember particularly the story about the Wright brothers. The Wright brothers 
were "tinkerers." They enjoyed just "messing around." And when they asked their 
mother for permission to stay out of school for several years to "tinker around 
in the backyard," mom agreed. I remember thinking, "what if mom believed that 
school was the only place where serious learning could occur and what that would 
have meant for the later development of the airplane?" 
Another example of a "tinkerer" was Thomas Edison. He too was allowed to spend 
hours "messing around" and once again, one wonders what might have occurred if 
he had been admonished by his teachers to "get serious" and "get back to his 
worksheets" and stop that messing around. 
Another common thread that the Goertzels found prevalent in the families of the 
400 eminent adults was that most parents were quite permissive in allowing their 
children great degrees of freedom to make choices about what they wanted and did 
not want to do. This also included decisions about going to school. The 
Goertzels' study set me to wondering: what it was about going to school that 
would get in the way of the development of these high functioners? 
It was Einstein who pinned it down for me, when he wrote: "It is, in fact, 
nothing short of a miracle that the modern methods of instruction have not yet 
entirely strangled the holy curiosity of inquiry; for this delicate little 
plant, aside from stimulation, stands mostly in need of freedom. Without this, 
it goes to wreck and ruin. It is a very grave mistake to think that the 
enjoyment of seeing and searching can be promoted by means of coercion and a 
sense of duty." 
Now it would be very easy to misinterpret these statements by concluding that I 
am opposed to school and would like to see them shut down, so that kids can play 
in their backyards for all of their formative years. This, of course, is not so. 
What I would like to see happen is for the conditions that work to empower 
learners become a part of what does happen in teacher-student relationships, and 
I thought it would be important to make that explicit. 
From the data that I've gathered from my research, it appears that adults who 
are "empowered" demonstrate in their overt behaviors what might be called a 
"can-do" spirit. There don't seem to be many tasks that they consider out of 
their reach; their prevailing attitude seems to suggest: "I can figure a way to 
do this." They are not daunted by lack of success; in fact, this only urges them 
on to try something different, until they finally succeed. These high 
functioners are those who are the true creators in our society -- those who 
break new grounds and push the horizons of our knowledge beyond established 
limits. I'm sure that among your friends and colleagues, you can point to some 
who behave this way -- and they are probably adults that you admire a lot for 
just this ability. 
On the other hand, those adults who have been "disempowered" manifest overt 
behaviors that are mired in what might be called a "can't do" spirit. They are 
daunted by any task that is new or marginally challenging. They have learned 
that they are unable and that they must rely on others to tell them how to do, 
what to think, and, in some sad cases, what to order from the restaurant menu. 



It is curious that such dependency behaviors has very little to do with their 
intelligence. And, once again, I'm sure that among your acquaintances, you can 
point to some whose behavior, sadly, is like this. 
What I am getting at is that the seeds of empowerment and disempowerment lie in 
the ways in which adults: teachers, parents, caregivers and significant others, 
interact with their children and with their students in any learning context. 
Most particularly, in how adults allow learners the freedoms to "play around" 
with activities where their own discoveries can be made; and most important, in 
allowing learners choices in matters of significance, so that they maintain a 
sense of control over their lives. Because I believe there is an intimate 
relationship between the conditions of teacher control, student choice and the 
empowerment of learners, and I hope to make this explicit. 
 
DEVELOPING PERSONAL POWER 
Even very young children -- those who are well integrated and healthy -- have 
already developed a strong sense of personal power. They want to do things for 
themselves and they receive great satisfaction and ego affirmation when they are 
able to demonstrate they CAN DO. Sometimes, they feel badly put upon when adults 
step in to do FOR them something that they are quite able to do for themselves. 
For example, when mother tries to unbuckle Teddy's seat belt after she has 
parked the car, Teddy sets up a howl. "I can do that for myself!" he yells, his 
pride offended. The unconscious action of his mother has inadvertently taken his 
power to do away. 
Carla watches her mother scrape the carrots. "I can do that, too," she says. If 
her mother allows her to do so, her competence grows and her sense of personal 
power is affirmed. During the early childhood years, a CAN DO spirit develops 
through affirmation of competence at different tasks. In order for that to 
happen, even young children need to be allowed to do things for themselves in an 
environment that is supportive and facilitative, and relatively free from 
negative criticism. 
On the other hand, when a young child's CAN DO needs are thwarted, when they are 
"done for"; when their options and fields of endeavor are consistently reduced, 
they learn that they CAN'T do. They learn to rely on others to do for them and 
to help them in their life's work.  
The data from research in human growth and development suggest that the seeds of 
CAN DO and CAN'T DO are sown in children's formative years. And if these data 
have any meaning at all, it is to affirm that the growing of CAN DO learners is 
KEY to effective schooling, while the mental handicapping that produces the 
CAN'T DO learner must be avoided at all costs. 
No adult consciously sets out to handicap children. Yet it is clear that some 
people suffer from CAN'T DO beliefs about themselves that are crippling. In some 
cases, these people carry this learned helplessness, like weighty baggage, all 
of their lives. It's not hard to see how such beliefs about self are learned: 
When adults act on the assumption that learners are incapable and incompetent 
and that it is the adults that must be "in charge" of their learning, that is 
one way of handicapping them..  
Other kinds of adult interventions also reduce learners' opportunities to 
develop a CAN DO spirit. Some adults may be overprotective or overcontrolling, 
and such behaviors acted out upon learners will seriously impair their ability 
to develop their own personal power. Some adults may have the misguided idea 
that unless they do everything for their students, they will be thought of as 
neglectful. And who among us has not been sorely tempted to make a move as we 
watch a student experiencing frustration at a learning task, to step in and 
provide direct help. It is very difficult to walk the line between doing too 



much and doing too little; knowing WHEN to intervene and WHEN to hold back. For 
it is in our ability to act thoughtfully between the two positions that the 
foundations of the CAN DO spirit, that produces energetic, resourceful, 
inventive, capable learners, and the CAN'T DO, overly dependent, submissively 
obedient, handicapped learners are painfully established. 
Before going further, I'd like to make a few comments that may help to define 
what I mean by personal power. I know that the word POWER has a bad reputation. 
We associate it with needs to dominate, control and exert influence over others. 
But power has decidedly good sides: for example, the power of a play to move an 
audience to tears; the power of an orator to stir passions; the power of an idea 
to inspire action. In my research, I have come to differentiate between these 
negative and positive sides of power. The former, I refer to as the use of POWER 
OVER -- the need to dominate and control others. The latter I call POWER TO -- 
the positive aspects of power that enable and affirm our sense of self. 
On the dark side, there is the person who yearns for POWER OVER others. Such a 
person is much to be feared. We have seen numerous examples of the use of power 
over others with violent cruelty and we have seen the use of power over to 
satisfy personal greed. In almost every circumstance, power over means the use 
of resources to control the freedoms of others for personal satisfaction or 
gain. 
POWER TO, quite different from power over, is related to ego strength, self-
confidence and heightened personal autonomy. Persons with a Well-developed sense 
of power to are adults who are able to be in charge of their lives. Carl Rogers 
has called these adults "fully functioning." We have seen such adults in our 
professional circles, among our friends, in the marketplace of life, and we 
admire them. There is a sense of positive energy about them. In tough 
situations, they are able to take charge and their actions are thoughtful, 
intelligent plans. When faced with a problem requiring some innovative 
procedure, they do not shirk, but rather embrace the problem with a spirit of 
optimism. We trust them to find solutions. Their confidence in themselves fills 
us with confidence in them. 
There is some reason to believe that the drive for personal power is part of our 
emotional needs make up. Like our basic needs for love, belonging, security, the 
need for power to do may be inherent in our genetic structure. In fact, Glasser, 
in his book Control Theory in the Classroom, includes the need for power in his 
list of four basic needs that drive human behavior. 
If we accept the premise that the drive to satisfy the need for power to is part 
and parcel of our built-in human programming, we have a lens through which we 
can view the empowerment of those students whom we teach.. Here's how it works: 
We know that young children who grow up in environments in which they are loved, 
where they feel they belong, where they feel safe and emotionally secure -- in 
other words, when these basic emotional needs are met -- become emotionally 
healthy adults. 
We also know that young children growing up in environments where there is 
little or no emotional nurturance have very little chance of becoming 
emotionally healthy adults. The data gathered by Louis Raths about emotional 
needs deprivation reveal that serious neglect of young children's emotional 
needs results in certain maladaptive behavioral patterns such as extreme forms 
of aggression, obedient submission, withdrawal, acute psycho- somatic symptoms 
of illness and regression to more primitive forms of behavior. 
If the development of a sense of personal power, or POWER TO is accepted as yet 
one more emotional need, it would also follow that the need for POWER TO must be 
adequately satisfied in the formative years of childhood if the child is to grow 
into an adult who believes in his or her own capability: an empowered adult. It 



would also follow that if POWER TO needs are thwarted, certain maladaptive 
behavior would result. 
POWER TO needs are fed when adults allow children choices; when even very young 
children may exercise their own options in situations that genuinely matter to 
them. Allowing children options implicitly communicates to them that they have 
control over their environment. They begin to believe that they have the power 
to make a change. I'm not sure why it is so, but it is clear that exercising our 
POWER TO is enormously satisfying. We can see it with even the youngest children 
who wish to have their own choice. When choice is given, they are satisfied, 
even elated. When the power to choose is taken away, when someone else has 
exercised the option in their behalf, children become frustrated, even enraged.  
When their drives for POWER TO continue to be thwarted, children are likely to 
show increased frustration and anger, and the anger will reveal itself in acts 
of aggression. It is no wonder that the frustration of children's power to needs 
results in adults who desire POWER OVER. 
POWER OVER behavior is compensatory, in that such adults are seeking to make up 
for personal power deficits. Such behavior is also a way of acting out the 
feelings of aggression that come with personal power deficits. 
 Power over maladaptive behaviors may take a variety of forms. On one end of the 
spectrum, you find very extreme acts of aggression: terrorism, torture, and 
killing that you have read and heard about in the news, as well as in historical 
accounts. I believe that the terrifying acts of school violence that we have 
been reading about recently has much to do with aggression that comes from 
thwarted needs for power. I also believe that if we look hard and deep into what 
prompts such violent acts, we will find kids who seek retribution, because they 
believe they have been made powerless by significant adults and their peer 
groups. 
Less extreme are the more moderate aggressive forms that we see in some social 
and workplace contexts: like those highly controlling adults in positions of 
power, who maintain control over the options of others. I remember, for example, 
the principal in my first teaching assignment, whose controlling behavior left 
very little room for teacher choice at even the most rudimentary levels of 
decision-making. Naturally, this drove me crazy and I did not remain long in 
that assignment before transferring to another school. I also know full well how 
BC teachers respond when Ministry mandates override teachers' choices about what 
is best for their students. As professionals, having our decision-making options 
so disrespected is infuriating. And we all know how that feels. 
There are other forms of moderate aggression that we see around us: like the 
need for big, loud vehicles or noisy portable radios, which may be heard more in 
the streets of a big city, than in downtown Prince George. You will notice that 
I have not included intrusive cell phoning in quiet places -- and I have yet to 
sort that one out for myself! 
Whether the aggressive behavior is mild or extreme, the message to the world is 
the same: LOOK AT ME! I HAVE POWER! 
There are more subtle forms of behavior that suggest personal power deficits. 
Some of these are found in the need for certain power accoutrements: the key to 
the executive washroom; higher positions in power hierarchies; a seat at the 
power-table. Some of these are found in the need for status through material 
acquisitions, like designer clothes with the label sticking out across your bum. 
These more subtle trappings of power are supposed to elevate our status and make 
us feel more important, which is another way of saying, more powerful. 
The bad news is that unsatisfied needs for POWER TO can never be adequately met 
through POWER OVER actions. If people are caught up in a drive for power over, 
they may seek more power over, but they can never be really satisfied. The more 



one has, the more one wants. Nor can POWER TO needs be met through the 
acquisition of power toys. You can get a bigger house, a bigger car, a bigger 
office, a bigger boat; more promotions, wine and dine with the important people 
-- but none of these can compensate for POWER TO deficits. 
While POWER OVER aggressive behaviors are one symptom of inadequately satisfied 
POWER TO drives, at the other end of the behavioral spectrum are found those 
adults who have "given up." In these adults, aggression has given way to 
submission. As children, these adults learned habits of obedience, bowing to 
others who sought to take control over their lives. Their courage to try, to 
take risks, to decide for themselves has shrunk, and "fear of doing" has become 
part of who they are. Instead of an inner core of personal power, they are 
burdened with an overwhelming sense of defeat. These handicapped adults are the 
most vulnerable to the power over plays of others. In any circumstance where you 
see obedient submission to a dominant controlling authority, you see examples of 
adults who have been disempowered. And the gamut of these submissive behaviors 
extends from the woman I described at the beginning of this talk, to the 
incomprehensible suicides of a hundred adults and children who were ordered to 
take their lives by the "Reverend" Jim Jones.  
Dr. Martin Seligman, Director of Clinical Training in Psychology at the 
University of Pennsylvania, calls this behavior "learned helplessness," and 
suggests that it is a direct result of having learned that you have no control 
over your actions; that whatever you do, it doesn't make a difference. Seligman 
describes these folks as extremely pessimistic -- people who have very negative 
outlooks not only on life, but on their ability to make a difference to the 
quality of their lives. Seligman's research unsurprisingly documents a 
relationship between such pessimism and poor school achievement, lack of success 
in work and lack of success in sports. He's also discovered that pessimists have 
higher incidence of health problems, and die at an earlier age. Learned 
helplessness, or the absence of personal power, seems to have a pervasive, 
negative effect on virtually every aspect of one's life. 
People who have developed a sense of personal power have little need to acquire 
power trappings for reassurance. Nor does a person who feels empowered need to 
exercise power over others. When our needs for personal power are adequately 
met, we do not need to try to cover our deficits with shows of superiority. We 
don't have to relinquish our power to others, and allow them to control our 
lives. We believe we can, and generally do, take the kind of actions that can 
enrich our lives in important ways. 
 
IMPLICATIONS FOR TEACHING PRACTICE 
What are the implications of all of this for education, and especially for 
teaching practice as it applies to adult basic education? I realize that what 
follows I say with great risk -- because surely these are not popular ideas in 
these days, since they are so far removed from what is currently in mode in many 
educational circles; where the upholding of top-down performance standards, and 
the emphasis on measurement has come resulted in dehumanizing treatment of 
students for the sake of test scores. But what the heck. If you're sailing on 
the Titanic, you might as well go first class! 
Like growing flowers, where certain specific conditions are provided to produce 
beautiful blossoms, significant adults provide the conditions that establish the 
growing ground for a learner's development of personal power. These conditions 
include, first of all, provision for the student's physical safety and well-
being. Other developmental conditions that lead to feelings of empowerment 
include emotional nurturance, respect, real challenges to students' thinking and 
opportunities for risk taking in learning, without penalty of failure. 



Underlying all of these is the essential and root condition: Students must have 
opportunities to exercise control over their lives in situations that have 
genuine and significant meaning for them. The essence of this control is choice: 
there must be options to choose, if students are to grow in their sense of 
personal power. I consider these elements the significant building blocks of 
empowerment and, if you will bear with me, I want to spend the remaining minutes 
talking about how teachers may make these conditions operative in their work 
with adult learners. 
 
RESPECT FOR LEARNERS AND THEIR CHOICES 
While the conditions of physical safety and emotional nurturance stand at the 
head of my list, I must put respect for students and their choices right there 
at the top as well. When students feel respected, they are strengthened in the 
very core of their beings. And such respect allows them to develop that aspect 
of self upon which all healthful psychological growth rests: self respect. With 
self respect highly developed, students are empowered. Without it, they are 
diminished. 
Respect is shown when students are offered choice, and when they are allowed to 
exercise their options. Respect is shown when students are allowed to make 
decisions affecting their lives, and when their decisions are acknowledged and 
valued. Respect is shown when students are asked for their own ideas, and when 
their ideas are appreciated and valued. When students are respected in these 
ways, they learn to see themselves as persons of worth. This is as true for 
young children, as it is for adult learners. And it is as necessary for those 
who have gained some sense of power to, as well as for those who are beginning 
their studies with considerable power-to deficits.  
Now let me give a disclaimer here. This is not to say that students should have 
choices about everything they do. That would be absurd. We would not allow 
choices in life-threatening situations. Nor would we allow choice where certain 
options are unwise, or unwarranted, or simply inappropriate. Choices do not have 
to be made from among unlimited options. Students may still have control over 
their choices when they are choosing from among three or four options. But 
opportunities for choice should be genuine, and offered when appropriate. To 
empower students, we need to increase their choices and to respect their 
decisions. I realize that this is courting heresy in some programs, but I know 
this to be true: If we educators wish to increase students' personal power, we 
need to provide many opportunities for them to choose, to decide on matters of 
substance within the learning context. 
This is easier in the rhetoric than it is in the practice, for communicating and 
showing respect for students and their choices occurs when adults are able to 
let go of critical judgments -- not very easy to do. 
 It also occurs when teachers can let go of their needs to persuade students 
that we know what is best for them.  
When we teachers make all the important decisions for students, when we try to 
manipulate them around to our own point of view, we communicate again and again 
a lack of respect for them and for their ideas. Such exercise of power and 
control over what students must do, upon our say so, disempowers them. BUILDING  
 
HABITS OF THINKING 
Another condition that leads to student empowerment is the provision of 
opportunities that genuinely challenge their thinking. This is further developed 
through learning tasks in which students are able to carry on problem solving in 
both "hands on" and "minds on" ways. A little more "messing around" -- tasks in 
which students are less occupied with finding right answers and more occupied 



with understanding the deeper meanings and trying to figure out how things work 
would be of immense value in challenges to thinking. 
In the New York Times several weeks ago, a front-page article told about 
"putting physics first" in the senior high school curriculum sequence. What was 
being described was a school district's plans for beginning science studies with 
"hands-on" physics, which would set the stage for later science learning, and 
which was geared to help students develop fundamental principles. This new 
curriculum is responsible for increasing the numbers of students taking science, 
from a very few, to record numbers now in Advanced Placement science. In 
addition to emphasis on practical problems, physics is now taught in "hands on" 
laboratories, where students carry on investigative play with materials to 
discover physics principles.  
In one class, ninth graders were studying conservation of energy with cut-up 
Slinkys taped to a yardstick. Working in noisy groups of three, they attached 
different weights to the Slinkys, measured how far they stretched, graphed the 
data and calculated whether the gravitational potential the weighted spring lost 
from its scrunched-up position equaled the springing back potential it gained 
when it dropped. The science coordinator said, "The kids really do like it," and 
teachers want to teach it, not only because it's a fun course, but because 
they've seen that the kids who have had it can do more advanced work when they 
go on to other subjects." 
In our work with adult learners, we can do much more to include in our 
curriculums complex and sophisticated challenges that require students to solve 
problems in situations of all types: that require concrete and abstract 
processing; that call for developing new skills, new understandings, new 
meanings. Such challenges may not be contrived, if they are to retain their 
significance. They must also be developmentally appropriate, neither too simple, 
or excessively beyond reach, if they are to be effective in building personal 
power. In almost every case, challenges require the student's experiential 
involvement with the task. It is not enough for them to simply watch others do. 
It is not enough for them to listen to explanations of how things should be 
done. They must do it themselves. Through these experiences with problem-solving 
challenges, students learn habits of thinking, of problem solving, of suggesting 
hypotheses, of examining assumptions. They gain confidence in themselves as 
thinkers and as problem solvers. Such confidence builds feelings of personal 
power and feeds the can-do spirit. Am I talking about a new way of developing 
curriculum? You bet I am! 
In some curriculum programs, students face other kinds of challenges some of 
which have very little to do with building personal power. They may be 
challenged to sit for long periods of time beavering away at pencil and paper 
tasks that are tedious and mind-numbing.. They may be challenged to speak only 
when spoken to. They may be challenged to follow a schedule that is not in 
harmony with their own learning styles; to do as they are told; to eat food that 
they do not like; to perform bodily functions on schedule, rather than out of 
physical need. They may be challenged to complete tasks that have little meaning 
for them; to say they enjoy activities which they, in fact, despise; to pretend 
to be interested in texts that are substantially dull. None of these kinds of 
challenges contributes to empowerment. Nor does any of them provide any real 
challenge to students' higher order thinking. In fact, the opposite is true. In 
these kinds of challenges, we train our students to be passive and submissive, 
to do as they are told, to bow to our power over them. 
Challenges to students' thinking may not occur only occasionally or as casual 
inclusions in the learning program. They must be part of the daily diet of the 
learning program, for unless their is much challenge, and much exercise of 



higher order thinking on such challenge, habits of thinking that empower 
students will not have adequate opportunity to grow. 
As I hear your feet growing restless and pointing toward the exit, I realize 
that I must quickly come to the end of this talk and say some last few words 
about empowerment.  
When we think about our own teachers, particularly those who have shaped us as 
adults and educators, we inevitably think of those memorable people who 
empowered us. If we remember what they did, and how they did it, and why we 
remember THEM, above all the others, we will recall that they respected us; that 
they seemed to understand how we felt; that they recognized and appreciated who 
we were and what we did; that they asked for our ideas and they listened to them 
with serious consideration. They increased, rather than crushed our choices. 
They asked for our opinions and they used them in making decisions about what 
was happening in class. These teachers touched our lives in significant ways and 
we are changed for the better for having had them in our lives. 
I believe that teachers play a pivotal role in building students' respect for 
themselves, and for some adult learners who are feeling quite powerless, 
teachers can play THE pivotal role. For in spite all the challenges facing 
teachers in B. C. today,, I would never underestimate the power of a teacher to 
breathe new life into students and to empower them for the rest of their lives.  
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